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FROM BILL'S DESK 

 
I hope everyone had an Outstanding Holiday Season and off to a Happy New Year. Within our office, we have had some 
personnel changes: Our long time Administrative Assistant in the VA Regional Office (Jennel Binsky) has moved on to a 
new chapter after serving in this role for over 25 years and has been replaced by Jess Tegnell. I want to thank Jennel for 
her many years assisting Veterans and Family members, and I wish her the best of luck in the future while welcoming 
Jess in her new position! We now have a new/additional Veteran Service Officer in the VA Regional Offices- Rodrigo 
Madrigal-Vega. Rodrigo is an Army Veteran of seven years and served as an Artillery Forward Observer. We also have 
changes in our Pocatello Office (co-located in the Idaho Department of Labor Office) as Darrel Homer has moved on to a 
new career after serving with us for three years. Darrel has been replaced by Emberly Bertasso (who was the 
Administrative Assistant of the Pocatello Office). In her place, we have just hired Savannah Escobar as our new 
Administrative Assistant I in our Pocatello Office. Welcome to the Team!  
 
I want to thank the Department of Veterans Affairs and the Veterans of Foreign Wars, National Veterans Service for 
most of the updates that I am providing. 
 
The VA implemented a Cost-of-Living Allowance Increase of 3.2% beginning on all monetary awards for January 1, 2024. 
 
The Boise VA Regional Office continues to hire for various positions within the VA Regional Office and they are planning 
on hiring approximately 20 more employees within Fiscal Year 2024. If anyone is interested, log onto USAJobs.com and 
apply.  
 
Nationwide, the VA has completed 1.97 million claims in 2023 and has a goal of 2.4 million claims being completed in 
2024. There are currently a little over 1 million claims pending and half of those are PACT Act Presumptive claims. 37% 
of the pending claims are considered backlogged. For Idaho Veterans, there are approximately 2,800 PACT Act claims 
pending, 5,200 claims have been granted which equated to $22 Million Dollars paid out in retroactive benefits (80% 
Grant Rate). 
 
This was posted in the last bulletin, but it is worth repeating.  The VA has released the new Plot Allowance Rates for 
Fiscal Year 2024. The Service-Connected Burial Benefit remains at $2,000. For the Non-Service-Connected Burial Benefit, 
if a Veteran passes away after October 1, 2023, the VA will pay $948.00 for the Burial Allowance and if the Veteran is 
interred in a private cemetery, the VA will also pay $948.00 for the Plot Allowance Rate. The VA does not pay the 
claimant the Plot Allowance Rate if a Veteran is interred at a State or National Veterans Cemetery. If a Veteran passed 
away after January 5, 2023, and before October 1, 2023, the VA will pay $893.00 for the Non-Service Connected Burial 
Benefit. If the Itemized Funeral Bill breaks out a separate amount charged for transportation of remains, the VA will 
reimburse a "reasonable amount" for transportation of remains charges on both the Service Connected and Non-
Service-Connected Burial Allowances. As a reminder, a Non-Service-Connected Burial Claim MUST be submitted within 
TWO YEARS of the Veterans passing. There is no time limit to file for a Service-Connected Burial Allowance. 
 
*** Soap Box Time *** Many times per month, my Team and I assist surviving spouses that think that they will continue 
to receive the Veteran's monthly VA award. The Veteran's award stops once the Veteran passes away and the surviving 
spouse then must qualify for Dependency Indemnity Compensation (DIC) for a service-connected cause of death or 
Survivor's Pension. If they do not qualify for either benefit, they will not be receiving anything from the VA once the 
Veteran passes away. 
 
On November 3, 2023, a final rule was issued in the Federal Register that establishes presumptive service connection for 
certain cancers due to exposure to fine particulate matter during eligible service in the Southwest Asia Theater of 
Operations. This final rule follows the April 26, 2022 interim final rule (87 FR 24421 April 26, 2022.) The M21-1 has also 
been updated to reflect these changes (M21-1 Part VIII, Subpart ii, Chapter 2, Section A). Eligible service for this 
presumption includes active military, naval or air service in the Southwest Asia theater during the Persian Gulf War from 
August 2nd, 1990, onward as well as Afghanistan, Syria, Djibouti, or Uzbekistan on or after September 19, 2001.  
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The nine presumptive cancers included in this regulation are: 

- Squamous Cell Carcinoma (SCC) of the Larynx  
- SCC of the Trachea 
- Adenocarcinoma of the Trachea 
- Salivary Gland-type tumors of the Trachea 
- Adenosquamous Carcinoma of the Lung 
- Large Cell Carcinoma of the Lung 
- Salivary Gland-Type Tumors of the Lung 
- Sacomatoid Carcinoma of the Lung 
- Typical and Atypical Carcinoid of the Lung 

 
The provisions of this final rule shall apply to all claims for service connection of the above cancers if received by VA on 
or after 4/26/2022 or that were pending before VA, the CAVC or the CAFC on April 26, 2022.  
 
VA has released official guidance to mortgage servicers calling for a pause on foreclosures on VA-backed loans. VA 
expects that any foreclosures filed since November 17, 2023, will be put on hold, along with any other in-process or 
upcoming foreclosures on VA-backed loans. The foreclosure process will be paused for these Veterans through May 31, 
2024, giving additional time to these veterans to find solutions to stay in their homes. Veterans who are struggling with 
VA-backed mortgage payments can visit the VA Housing Assistance website https://www.va.gov/housing-assistance/ or 
call VA at 877-827-3702 for assistance.  
 
Between 2011 and 2022, due to discrepancies in data matching, VA was unable to reliably verify the self-reported social 
security income of Veterans and survivors receiving pensions (VA Non-Service-Connected Pensions for Veterans and 
Survivor Pensions for Surviving Spouses). When income verification resumed in July 2022, roughly 9,900 beneficiaries 
were determined to have higher income levels than self-reported. This resulted in VA pension overpayments which – in 
some cases – spanned many years. Recognizing the hardship and distress that these pension debts may cause, VA has 
paused the collection of all established pension debts and the establishment of new pension debts while they determine 
the path forward. Because this is a particularly vulnerable population of Veterans and survivors, VA is pursuing all 
available options to provide as much pension debt relief as possible. VA will be reaching out directly to affected Veterans 
and survivors to let them know that pension debt collection has been paused while we pursue options for relief – and 
they will keep them updated throughout every step of this process. Additionally, to prevent issues like this from 
happening in the future, VA will be conducting a review to understand why the data discrepancies occurred and why it 
took so long to address.  
 
On September 26, 2023, the VA Central Office discovered a recent error in CHAMPVA’s computer system which resulted 
in CHAMPVA beneficiaries paying incorrect out of pocket expenses.  As a result of the system error, some CHAMPVA 
beneficiaries were overcharged while others were poten�ally undercharged.  The VA has fixed the system error they and 
are monitoring the system closely to ensure that the issue does not reoccur. VA has iden�fied over 6,000 families who 
were over-charged, and VA is in the process of reimbursing those families by the end of the calendar year.  VA is working 
to iden�fy beneficiaries who were undercharged and evalua�ng poten�al funds owed to VA.  The VA will explore all debt 
relief op�ons if families are iden�fied as owing funds to VA as a result correc�ng this system error. 

 

If anyone wants to file a Camp Lejeune Jus�ce Act Claim/Lawsuit, it must be submited before August 10, 2024. The 
Camp Lejeune Jus�ce Act involves ge�ng an atorney and filing a lawsuit against the Department of the Navy. It has 
nothing to do with service connec�on and the VA. 

Department of Defense Annual Report on Suicide in the Military -Attached to this update is the 2022 Department of 
Defense Annual Report on Suicide in the Military provided by the Office of Force Resiliency. This report is published 
annually to provide suicide data for Service members and their families & describes current and ongoing efforts to 
address suicide in the Department of Defense (DoD).  
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Some Key Takeaways:  

- Fewer Service members died by suicide in 2022 (492) than last year (524) 
- The suicide rate for the Active Component increased by 3% compared to 2021. Reserve and National Guard, 

rates decreased by 12% and 18% 
- The overall trend from 2011 – 2022 for the Active Component is increasing, and there is no decreasing or 

increasing trend for the Reserve and National Guard between 2011-2022 
- Firearms are the leading method of suicide death (69% Total, 65-81% by Component) 
- Fewer family members died by suicide in 2021 (168) than in previous years (~200) and rates are 16% lower than 

in 2020.  
- Firearms continue to be the leading method of suicide death (56-61%) 

Veterans can access help by: 
- Dialing 988 then pressing 1 
- Using the online chat feature at https://www.veteranscrisisline.net/  
- Texting 838255 

 

The Boise State Veterans Home is slated to begin construc�on of the new Home (on the same grounds as the current 
Home) by May 2024. The Lewiston State Veterans Home should begin their remodel project next year and the Pocatello 
Home in the next 2-3 years. Once complete, all four State Veterans Homes will be single bed/single bathrooms. 

 

Reminder- we are now in 2024 and if a Veteran needs a new VA Benefit Letter showing their current disability 
rating/income for the State's 100% Service Connected Property Tax Program (Annual Property Tax reduced by up to 
$1,500 on the December 2024 Bill for either being rated 100% or Individual Unemployability) or the Property Tax 
Reduction Act (Circuit Breaker Program), you can 1) go onto VA.gov and request a benefit letter, call the VA's 1-800 
number and request the letter (800-698-2411), stop by the Boise VA Regional Office and request the letter from the VA 
Public Contact Team, or 4) contact your Veteran Service Officer and they can request it for you. The State did pass a new 
Law last year which says if a Veteran is rated Permanent and Total, the County Assessor's Office/State Tax Commission 
does not need a new letter each year as they did in the past. 
 
If there are any questions, please feel free to contact our offices and enjoy the Winter Weather and associated activities.  
 
Semper Fidelis, 
 

Bill Heyob 
Bill Heyob 
SgtMajor/USMC (Retired) 
Bureau Chief/State Veteran Service Officer 
Office of Veterans Advocacy 
Idaho Division of Veterans Services 
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FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
November 10, 2023 
5:15 am 
WASHINGTON — Today, VA announced that family members of Veterans exposed to 
contaminated drinking water at Marine Corps Base Camp Lejeune from Aug. 1, 1953 to Dec. 31, 
1987 are now eligible for reimbursement of health care costs associated with Parkinson’s 
disease under the Camp Lejeune Family Member Program. 

These family members are also eligible for health care reimbursement for esophageal cancer, 
lung cancer, breast cancer, bladder cancer, kidney cancer, leukemia, multiple myeloma, renal 
toxicity, miscarriage, hepatic steatosis, female infertility, myelodysplastic syndromes, 
scleroderma, neurobehavioral effects, and non-Hodgkin’s lymphoma. 

“Veterans and their families deserve no-cost health care for the conditions they developed due 
to the contaminated water at Camp Lejeune,” said VA’s Under Secretary for Health Dr. Shereef 
Elnahal, M.D. “We’re proud to add Parkinson’s to the list of conditions that are covered for 
Veteran family members, and we implore anyone who may be living with this disease — or any 
of the other conditions covered by VA’s Camp Lejeune Family Member Program – to apply for 
assistance today.” 

Veterans who served at Camp Lejeune are also eligible for no-cost Parkinson’s health care and 
other VA benefits. Recent studies have also shown that the risk of Parkinson’s disease is 70% 
higher for Veterans stationed at Camp Lejeune. 

Thanks to the PACT Act, the biggest expansion of Veteran health care and benefits in 
generations, Veterans and their families can also now file lawsuits for harm caused by exposure 
to contaminated water at Camp Lejeune. To apply for health care reimbursement under the 
Camp Lejeune Family Member Program, visit the program website. To apply for Veteran 
benefits related to Camp Lejeune, visit VA.gov/CampLejeune. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

VA covers cost of Parkinson’s care for family members of Veterans who 
served at Camp Lejeune 
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FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
November 17, 2023 
7:00 pm 
WASHINGTON — Helping Veterans and their families stay in their homes is a top priority at VA. 
Over the past year, we’ve been able to help more than 145,000 Veterans and their families retain 
their homes and avoid foreclosure. Even in the dynamic housing market of the last several years, 
rates of foreclosures of VA-backed mortgages are among the lowest in the country. And at the same 
time, we know that there are still Veterans struggling to make their payments. 

To ensure these Veterans can stay in their homes, we are taking two steps: 

1. We are calling on mortgage servicers to pause foreclosures of VA-guaranteed loans 
through May 31, 2024. During this pause we will work with servicers on workable home 
retention solutions for Veterans; and 

2. We are extending the COVID-19 Refund Modification program through May 31, 
2024. This program is aimed at helping Veterans and their families keep their homes by 
allowing VA to purchase a portion of the loan, creating a non-interest bearing second 
mortgage. Simultaneously, the mortgage servicer will modify the loan to make it current and 
work with Veterans to ensure the new payment is affordable. It’s important to note that in 
a rising interest rate environment, the modified payment amount could increase, and loss 
mitigation options may vary by servicers.  

By pausing foreclosures and extending the COVID-19 Refund Modification program, we can 
continue assisting Veterans with their loans while we launch our newest home retention option, 
the VA Servicing Purchase (VASP) program. Through VASP, VA will purchase defaulted VA loans 
from mortgage servicers, modify the loans, and then place them in the VA-owned portfolio as direct 
loans. This will empower us to work with Veterans experiencing severe financial hardship to adjust 
their loans – and their monthly payments – so they can keep their homes. 

We want every Veteran with a loan to know that VA is here to help – and we encourage any Veteran 
who is struggling with making their payments to visit the VA Housing Assistance website or 
contact their servicer to understand available home retention options. We have loan technicians 
working with Veterans to help them stay in their homes, including discussing available home 
retention options such as repayment plans, special forbearance, loan modification, and more. And 
we will continue to actively review our portfolio of loans and work with loan servicers to do 
everything in our power to keep all Veterans and survivors with a VA-guaranteed mortgage in their 
homes. 

Look for more information on the VA home loans website. 

 
  

VA calls on mortgage servicers to pause foreclosures of VA-guaranteed loans through   
May 31, 2024 
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FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
December 12, 2023 
10:30 am 

A key component of the PACT Act and President Biden’s Unity Agenda for the nation, these toxic exposure 
screenings begin an important conversation about exposure health risks between Veterans and their 

medical providers 

WASHINGTON — Today, the Department of Veterans Affairs announced that it has screened 5 million 
Veterans for toxic exposures — a critical step to detecting, understanding, and treating potentially life-
threatening health conditions. Of the 5 million Veterans who have received the screening, 2.1 million (43%) 
reported at least one potential exposure. 

The screening takes five to 10 minutes and begins with VA health providers asking Veterans if they believe 
they experienced any toxic exposures while serving in the armed forces. Veterans who answer yes are then 
asked follow-up questions and offered connections to information on benefits, registry-related medical 
exams, and other clinical resources, as indicated. Their responses to the screenings are then added to their 
VA medical record to be included as part of their future care. 

This milestone comes just 13 months after the screening launched at VA medical centers and clinics 
nationwide as a part of the PACT Act. The PACT Act expanded VA health care and benefits to millions of 
Veterans, paving the way for VA to deliver more care and more benefits to more Veterans than ever 
before in 2023. 

“By screening Veterans for toxic exposures, we can improve their health care and detect potential health 
challenges as early as possible,” said VA Secretary Denis McDonough. “This leads to better health 
outcomes — and better quality of life — for these heroes who were exposed to toxins while serving our 
country.” 

“We have made significant progress toward our goal to screen all Veterans enrolled in VA health care for 
toxic exposures at least once every five years,” said VA Under Secretary for Health Shereef Elnahal, 
M.D. “But most importantly, this milestone means we’ve had 5 million opportunities to provide Veterans 
with the exposure-informed care they deserve.” 

The screening covers a variety of different types of toxic exposures, but the two most reported exposures 
are burn pits and Agent Orange, which together make up more than 60% of Veteran responses. More than 
half of the Veterans screened (2.6 million) are 65 years old or older, with Veterans under 45 making up 
just over 900,000 of those screened. Of the nearly 650,000 Women Veterans who regularly use VA care, 
more than 535,000 have been screened for toxic exposures. 

While the toxic exposure screening does not play a role in determining disability compensation, it does 
provide an opportunity to connect Veterans with the resources they need to file a claim. Each Veteran who 
reports a potential exposure receives a letter with information about how to apply for benefits. 

To fulfill the goal of screening every Veteran enrolled in VA health care at least once every five years, VA is 
exploring new and innovative ways to reach out to Veterans, including those who are vulnerable or don’t 
routinely access VA care. The Department is also in the pilot stages of developing a self-screening tool that 

VA has screened 5 million Veterans for toxic exposures, paving the way for early detection and treatment 
of health conditions 
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will make the initial question of the screening even more easily accessible to Veterans with access to web-
based electronic communications. 

The PACT Act has expanded and extended access to VA health care for Veterans. Thanks to the PACT Act 
and other new laws, many groups of Veterans are now able to enroll directly in VA health care without first 
applying for VA benefits – including World War II Veterans, Vietnam Veterans, Gulf War Veterans, Veterans 
who deployed to a combat zone and transitioned out of the service less than 10 years ago, and more. As 
President Biden directed, all remaining toxic-exposed Veterans will be eligible to enroll directly in VA 
health care next year under the PACT Act – including any Veteran who served in Iraq, Afghanistan, and 
many other combat zones during the Persian Gulf War or after 9/11. Veterans who aren’t currently 
enrolled can submit an application and receive their toxic exposure screening after enrollment. 

The PACT Act also expanded VA benefits for millions of Veterans, making more than 300 health conditions 
“presumptive” for service connection. This means that if an eligible Veteran has one of these health 
conditions, VA automatically assumes that the condition was caused by the Veteran’s service and provides 
compensation and care accordingly. VA encourages Veterans and their survivors to apply for these benefits 
now at VA.gov/PACT.  

For more information about how the PACT Act is helping Veterans and their survivors, visit VA’s  PACT Act 
Dashboard. To apply for care or benefits today, visit VA.gov/PACT or call 1-800-MYVA411.  

 
VA Pension Debt Notification 

 
VA provides pension payments to wartime Veterans of low income and their survivors. These payments are based on 
income level, which is self-reported by the Veteran or family member who receives the payments. In addition to this 
self-reporting, VA has traditionally verified the recipients’ self-reported income using data matching. 
 
Between 2011 and 2022, due to discrepancies in data matching, VA was unable to reliably verify the self-reported social 
security income of Veterans and survivors receiving pensions. When income verification resumed in July 2022, roughly 
9,900 beneficiaries were determined to have higher income levels than self-reported. This resulted in VA pension 
overpayments which – in some cases – spanned many years. 
 
As legally required, VA established debts for these Veterans and survivors – meaning that VA determined that the 
amount of the overpayments was due back to VA. There are also approximately 30,000 additional Veterans and 
survivors who may have pension debts that have not yet been established. Many of these Veterans and survivors are 
elderly, and all are low-income, so these debts represent a significant hardship. 
 
Recognizing the hardship and distress that these pension debts may cause, VA has paused the collec�on of all 
established pension debts and the establishment of new pension debts while we determine the path forward. Because 
this is a par�cularly vulnerable popula�on of Veterans and survivors, VA is pursuing all available op�ons to provide as 
much pension debt relief as possible. We will be reaching out directly to affected Veterans and survivors to let them 
know that pension debt collec�on has been paused while we pursue op�ons for relief – and we will keep them updated 
throughout every step of this process. Addi�onally, to prevent issues like this from happening in the future, VA will be 
conduc�ng a review to understand why the data discrepancies occurred and why it took so long to address.  
 
We apologize to affected Veterans and their survivors for any distress that these pension debt notifications may have 
caused. For questions about debt management, we encourage these Veterans and survivors to visit our debt 
management website or call us at 800-827-0648. 
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tel:+18008270648


14 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

15 



 
 

16 



 
 17 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Pocatello Legal Assistance 
Legal Providers Type of Providers Types of 

Case 
Walk in or 
Appointment? 

Hours of 
Opera�on 

VA Contact 

 
Richard A. Deihl Jr. 
Deputy City Atorney 
City of Pocatello Legal 
Dept 

Idaho Lawyers 
Associa�on 
Volunteer Lawyers 
Public Defenders Office 

 
Any type 

 
Walk-ins 

 
3rd Weds. 
Of each 
month 

 
Jodi Shelton VJO, 
LCSW 
(208) 242-9245 
jodi.shelton@va.gov 
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GO GREEN AND GET THE BULLETIN VIA EMAIL 

 
 In our continual effort to reduce costs and lessen our “ecological footprint,” the Office of Veterans Advocacy 
is again asking for your help. In order to reduce printing and mailing costs, as well as the amount of paper used, 
we are asking you to 
volunteer to receive the bulletin via email. 

The bulletin will arrive in your in-box every quarter as a Word document, which will allow to you forward or 
print and disseminate as many copies as you like. In addition to receiving the quarterly bulletin, you will also receive 
our annual Veterans Resource Directory via email. 

If you can help us with our goal of reducing costs and the saving paper, please email Tiffany Barrett at 
tiffany.barrett@veterans.idaho.gov. Thanks for your help with this most worthwhile endeavor! And don’t forget you 
can always view and print the Bulletin and Resource Directory by visiting our website at www.veterans.idaho.gov. 

 
  DATES TO REMEMBER 

 
January 1 ..................................... New Year’s Day 
January 16 ................................... Martin Luther King Jr. Day 
February 2 ................................... Groundhog Day 
  Army Nurse Corp created, 1901 
February 8 ................................... Boy Scouts of America founded, 1910 
February 14 ................................. Valentine’s Day  
February 20 ................................. President’s Day – See the history of President’s Day at the bottom of this page 
March 3 ....................................... Star Spangled Banner made the U.S. National Anthem, 1931 
March 12 ..................................... Girl Scouts of America founded, 1912 
  Daylight Saving Time begins (set clocks ahead one hour) 
March 16 ..................................... U.S. Military Academy, West Point, NY founded, 1802 
March 17 ..................................... St. Patrick’s Day 
 
HISTORY OF PRESIDENT'S DAY 

 
 The original version of the holiday was in commemoration of George Washington’s birthday in 1796 (the last full 
year of his presidency). Washington, according to the calendar that has been used since at least the mid-18th century, 
was born on February 22, 1732. According to the old style calendar in use back then, however, he was born on 
February 11th. At least in 1796, many Americans celebrated his birthday on the 22nd, while others marked the occasion 
on the 11th instead. 
 By the early 19th century, Washington’s Birthday had taken firm root in the American experience as a bona fide 
national holiday. Its traditions included Birthnight Balls in various regions, speeches and receptions given by 
prominent public figures, and a lot of revelry in taverns throughout the land. Then along came Abraham Lincoln, 
another revered president and fellow February baby, born on the 12th of the month. The first formal observance of 
his birthday took place in 1865, the year after his assassination, when both houses of Congress gathered for a memorial 
address. While Lincoln’s Birthday did not become a federal holiday like George Washington’s, it did become a legal 
holiday in several states. 
 In 1968, legislation (HR 15951) was enacted that affected several federal holidays. One of these was Washington’s 
Birthday, the observation of which was shifted to the third Monday in February each year, whether or not it fell on 
the 22nd.  This act, which took effect in 1971, was designed to simplify the yearly calendar of holidays and give federal 
employees some standard three-day weekends in the process. 
 Apparently, while the holiday in February is still officially known as Washington’s Birthday (at least according to 
the Office of Personnel Management), it has become popularly (and, perhaps in some cases at the state level, legally) 
known as “President's Day.” This has made the third Monday in February a day for honoring both Washington and 
Lincoln, as well as all the other men who have served as president. 
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CONVENTION SCHEDULES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE 

 
American Legion 
 Mid-Winter ............ January 12-14, 2024, Boise, ID 
 State ........................ TBD 
 National .................. August 23-29, 2024, New Orleans, LA   
AMVETS 
 National .................. August 5-10, 2024, Springfield, IL 
Disabled American Veterans 
 National .................. August 3-6, 2024, Phoenix, AZ 
Marine Corps League 
 National .................. August 12-16, 2024, Rancho Mirage, CA  
Military Order of the Purple Heart 
 National .................. July 15-18, 2024, Orlando, FL 
Veterans of Foreign Wars 
 Mid-Winter ............ January 11-13, 2024, Boise, ID 
 State ........................ June 5-9, 2024, Pocatello, ID 
 National .................. July 27-Aug 1, 2024, Louisville, KY 

 
DAV VAN CONTACTS TO AND FROM VA MEDICAL CENTERS 

BOISE & SURROUNDING AREA TO BOISE VAMC 
All appointments for rides must be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, call Jim Rossete at the Boise VA Medical Center (208) 422-1000 ext. 7555. 

LEWISTON & SURROUNDING AREA TO SPOKANE VAMC 
All appointments for rides must be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, call the DAV Transportation Office at the Spokane VA Medical Center (800) 325-7940. 

 
LIBBY & SURROUNDING AREA TO SPOKANE VAMC 
All appointments for rides must be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, Call the DAV Transportation Office at the Spokane VA Medical Center (800) 325-7940. 

 
COEUR D'ALENE & SURROUNDING AREA TO SPOKANE VAMC 
All appointments for rides must be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, Call the DAV Transportation Office at the Spokane VA Medical Center (800) 325-7940. 

 
SANDPOINT & SURROUNDING AREA TO SPOKANE VAMC 
All appointments for rides must be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, call the DAV Transportation Office at the Spokane VA Medical Center (800) 325-7940. 

 
LEWISTON TO WALLA WALLA VAMC 
Thursdays: Walla Walla VA Medical Center Van. 8:00 a.m. departure from the CBOC at 1630 23rd Avenue, Building 2. 
Arrives at Walla Walla at 10:00 a.m. Departs Walla Walla at 1:30 p.m. Arrives Lewiston at 3:30 p.m. 
If your appointment runs past the departure �me of 1:30, there is no alterna�ve for returning to Lewiston. 

 
POCATELLO, IDAHO FALLS, & SURROUNDING ARE TO SALT LAKE CITY VAMC 
All appointments for rides should be made 72 hours in advance. 
For the schedule or an appointment, call the VTS/DAV Transportation Office at (800) 613-4012 ext. 2003 or 1027. 
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